MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

AUGUST 21, 2013, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Broker regulation adopted
Current license count 37,978

Guaranty Fund balance $1,644,057.13

More open house visits

Residential Property D/D form revised again

PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner William Neary (Industry)


Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)

Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)

Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR


Bob Johnston, AACAR


Don White, Pr.Geo’s Comm Coll


CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Georgiana S. Tyler, seconded by Marla S. Johnson) To approve the minutes of the July 17, 2013 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Marla S. Johnson) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of August 2013.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair, read two education reports.  For the month of July 2013, PSI administered 762 salesperson and 47 broker exams, compared to 357 sales and 31 broker exams in July 2012.   From July 1, 2012 to June 30, 2013 (FY 2013), PSI administered 5,117 salesperson exams and 351 broker exams. 
2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair 
· A national association of property managers contacted Frederick County Delegate Kathryn L. Afzali, prompting an aide to the Delegate to contact MREC.   While the Legislative Committee has a task force on licensing of property managers, no proposal is planned for the 2014 legislative session.  The national association may contact Ms. Johnson or Ms. Connelly.
· Notice on Final Action for Regulation 09.11.01.14 (Broker education and experience) was published in the August 9, 2013 issued of the Maryland Register.  The effective date of the regulation was August 19, 2013.    
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count totals 37,978, of which 4,443 are brokers,  2,988 are associate brokers, 29,764 salespersons, 533 branch offices, 1 time share developer, 79 reciprocal brokers, 25 reciprocal associate brokers, and 145 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 2,252 are inactive.

2. The Guaranty Fund balance as of June 30, 2013 was $1,637,617.13 and claims paid out during the month of June totaled $20,000.00.
3. The Guaranty Fund balance as of July 31, 2013 was $1,644,057.13 with -0- claims paid.
4. Ms. Connelly visited 5 open houses in Harford County to verify that licensees were prepared to present the form “Understanding Whom Real Estate Licensees Represent.”  Unfortunately, none of the licensees at these open houses were in compliance; that is, all failed.  At this time, the purpose of MREC visits are to educate and reinforce the importance of disclosures under the law.   Another article on open houses is planned for a future newsletter.

5. Ms. Connelly gave an update on students with former salesperson education who are attempting the exam before the August 31, 2013 deadline.  After that date, pre-licensing education for salespersons must be completed within 1 year of passing both portions of the exam. The 1-year limit applies to credit, non-credit, Maryland-approved online courses, and out-of-state classroom.  Out-of-state online, correspondence, or less than 60 hours are not recognized. 
6. As for education for the broker exam, the new regulation allows a deadline of February 28, 2014 for licensees with former pre-licensing programs.  Thereafter, students must pass both portions of the exam within 1 year of full completion of the program.  The 1-year limit applies to credit, non-credit and out-of-state classroom programs. On-line and correspondence programs from other states are not recognized.
7. MREC will host a booth at the Maryland Association of Realtors’ conference in Ocean City from September 9-11, 2013.  The booth’s theme this year is “Advertising” with plenty of in-compliance and non-compliance examples.  
8. The ARELLO 2013 Annual Conference takes place in Seattle, Washington from September 18-22, 2013.  Attending with Ms. Connelly will be Commissioners D’Ambrosia, Cooke, and Neary.  

9. Coastal Association of Realtors held a course on short sales with a vendor who was promoting his company’s services for short sales.  Because of this vendor’s misleading advertisements, the Commissioner of Financial Regulations had issued a cease and desist order.  Ms. Connelly and Chairman D’Ambrosia were present at the Coastal course to be sure licensees received correct information.

10. PSI Exam Services has software to allow education providers to electronically record completion of pre-licensing education, thus speeding up student registration for exam.  The details will probably be finalized after the first of the year. 
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COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

1. Counsel researched smoke alarm legislation and agreed that the words “does not apply” should be removed in two places under Item 8A of the “Maryland Residential Property Disclosure and Disclaimer Statement.”  Motion (made by Marla S. Johnson, seconded by William Neary) To correct the form as Counsel advised.  All in favor; Motion passed.  The form will be updated on MREC’s website.
2. MREC’s online posting of “Guidance for Licensees in Short-Sale Transactions” includes references to  the Commissioner of Financial Regulation.  Counsel asked if MREC Commissioners will jointly issue the Md.MARS Guidelines with Financial Regulation or prefer separate guidelines. Commissioners decided that separate guidelines are more helpful to real estate licensees, so Counsel will re-write MREC’s guidelines to omit references to the Commissioner of Financial Regulation. 

COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
Prince George’s Association of Realtors recently held an 8-hour program on short sales.  A title attorney was the instructor and told attendees to bring her into the transaction at the time of listing, that licensees are not allowed to perform certain services.  Both Mr. Mark Feinroth (MAR) and Chairman D’Ambrosia were present and corrected mis-information at this program.  
NEW BUSINESS:  None
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:40 a.m.  The next monthly business meeting is changed to Tuesday, September 24, 2013.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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